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St Dunstan’s Parish Office 
High Street 
Mayfield 
East Sussex TN20 6AQ 
T:  01435 873484 
E:  stdunstan@tiscali.co.uk 

 

St Dunstan’s Church, Mayfield 

 

ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH 
MEETING 

 

Tuesday 25 May 2021 – 6.00pm 

Via ‘Zoom’ 

 

_______________________________ 

 
* Agenda 

 

* Minutes of the last APCM of 1 October 2020 

 

* Reports 
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Mayfield & Five Ashes PCC - The Vestry & Annual Parochial Meeting 

Tuesday 25 May 2021 – 6.00pm via ‘Zoom’ 

 

A  G  E  N  D  A 

VESTRY MEETING 

1 Prayers  
2 Election of Churchwardens  

 

APCM MEETING 

3 Apologies (to Chris Brock, PCC Secretary, chrissyb_3@hotmail.com) 

4 Minutes of APCM Thursday 1 October 2020 

5 Matters Arising 

6 Electoral Roll Report    - Sue Marshall 

7 Elections 

a) Ordinary Member(s) to the PCC 

b) Electoral Roll Officer 

c) Safeguarding Officer 

8 Finance      - Robin Holliday 

a) To approve 2020 Annual Accounts    

(including Financial Report) 

 See separate “Trustees Annual Report & Financal Report” document already published  

 

b) Appointment of Examiner    - Robin Holliday 

9 Churchwardens’ Annual Review  

10 Reports:- 

a) London House   - Jo Woodliffe 

b) Parish Giving   - Robin Holliday 

c) Bell Ringers   - Vanessa Kolberg 

d) Messy Church   - Margaret Neve 

e) Sunday Club   - Margaret Neve 

f) Deanery Synod  - Julia Lawrence 

g) Flower Guild   - Sheila Humphrey 

h) Fabric Committee  - Tony Woodliffe 

i) Safeguarding   - Karen Dines 

j) Music   - Andrew Benians 

k) Social Committee  - Renee Bryant - report not submitted  

l) Stewardship & Growth  - Julia Lawrence 

m) Monday Tots   - Karen Mack 

11 Any Other Business 

12  Date of next APCM 2022 

1st PCC MEETING – Immediately after APCM 

1 Election of PCC Secretary; Treasurer; Vice-Chairman 

2 Agree future PCC meeting dates 

 

****** 

mailto:chrissyb_3@hotmail.com


3 | P a g e  2 8 / 0 4 / 2 1  
 

 

 

 

MAYFIELD & FIVE ASHES PCC 

THE VESTRY AND ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING 

Thursday 1 October 2020 – 7.00pm in St Dunstan’s Church, Mayfield 

* Postponed from Thursday 23 April 2020 due to Covid-19 

 

 

WE ARE NOW IN A PERIOD OF ‘VACANCY’ FOLLOWING THE DEPARTURE OF 

Fr NIGEL PRIOR IN JULY 2020 

 

 

VESTRY MEETING 

 

1 Sheila Rait (Chairman) began the meeting with a prayer  
2 Election of Churchwardens 

Two nominations had been received: 

- Sheila Rait*: Proposed by Mike Hand-Bowman, Seconded by Robina Howell; 

- Joan (Jo) Woodliffe: Proposed by Freya Huxtable, Seconded by Chris Brock 

* Sheila Rait has now served 6 years (the maximum) as our Churchwarden; however, under 

the circumstances, she has been given permission by Archdeacon Edward Dowler to 

continue for a further year 

 

 

ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING 

3 Apologies 

Received from Jennie Boxall; Emma Ryder Richardson; John Neve. 

4 Minutes of APCM of 11 April 2019 were signed as an accurate record 

5 Matters Arising 

There were no matters arising from these Minutes.  Sheila Rait as Chairman signed as an 

accurate record. 

6 Electoral Roll 
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Figures collated from the Electoral Roll by our Electoral Roll Officer, Sue Marshall, at the last 

APCM in 2019 was 158.  Since then there have been 12 deletions and 6 additions.  The 

number on the Electoral Roll September 2020 is now 152. 

7 Elections 

a) Ordinary Members of the PCC 
 
Zoe Linden was co-opted to the PCC on 28 January 2020; this evening she was 

duly elected to serve as an Ordinary Member of the PCC (Proposed by Geoff Nunn; 

Seconded by Rachel Robinson). 

Emma Ryder Richardson was newly elected to serve as an Ordinary Member of the 

PCC (Proposed by Renee Bryant; Seconded by David Robson). 

b) Deanery Synod Representatives on the PCC 
 
This year 2020 we hold lay Deanery Synod representative elections and those 

elected will hold a term of office for 3 years.  On 16 November 2019 the Chichester 

Diocesan Synod approved a new formula to determine the number of lay 

representatives to be elected to each Deanery Synod: Mayfield & Five Ashes can 

now appoint 4 representatives: - 

Julia Lawrence kindly agreed to stand again (proposed by Pam Mather; Seconded 

by Sheila Rait). 

Denise Packham was newly elected (Proposed by Jan Meryon; Seconded by Liz 

Kittermaster. 

Karen Mack was newly elected (Proposed by Lionel Robinson; Seconded by 

Stephen Lawrence). 

Pam Mather was newly elected (Proposed by Robin Holliday; Seconded by Karen 

Mack). 

c) Sidespeople 
 
Sidespeople are now approved by the PCC – this item to be removed from future 

APCM Agenda. 

d) Electoral Roll Officer 
 
Sue Marshall agreed to re-stand as our Electoral Roll Officer (Proposed by Julia 

Lawrence; Seconded by Richard Boxall). 

e) Safeguarding Officer 
 
Karen Dines agreed to re-stand as our Safeguarding Officer (Proposed by Charles 

Marshall; Seconded by Zoe Linden). 

8 Finance 

Our Treasurer, Robin Holliday confirmed that the Accounts to December 2019 have, for the 

first time in 10 years (due to be postponement of the APCM) been examined and signed off 

by our Independent Examiner, Vincent Blake, in time for our APCM! 

The year to December 2019 saw a deficit of £38k so not good in terms of the Parish 

covering its ongoing costs from its ongoing income.  The deficit, however, was covered by 
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the Lund Trust who, knowing of this position when the South Aisle Roof Appeal was 

launched, rather than donating to that Appeal, instead granted the Parish £32k to bridge this 

deficit (other income covered the balance of this deficit) to enable us to break even. 

Money spent on the roof (along with the additional costs of repairing leaks near the Glubb 

Window towards the end of the year) amounted to £220k.  The South Aisle Roof very 

successfully raised £100k (together with VAT grant of £20k).  This was a terrific outcome 

and notable for the diversity of sources of contributions from a combination of local and 

national trusts, Church parishioners, people from the wider Church, schools, societies, choirs 

through fundraising.  The PCC extends huge thanks to everyone who was involved and 

whom made this possible. 

The investment market was more buoyant last year than the year before and we saw an 

uplift, with net reserves increasing by just over £82k. 

Parish Giving:  the income that we receive is largely due to the income derived from those 

who support the activities of our Church, from collections and planned giving – the Planned 

Giving Scheme (PGS) was 4% lower than the previous year after a number of years with 

good growth. 

We are very fortunate to have the reserves that we do and these have enabled us to make 

contributions away from the Parish, to local charities, ie, MAYFACS and FSW when their 

own giving has been under some strain. 

Robin Holliday commended the Accounts to the APCM – a show of hands approved these. 

Robin Holliday recommended that the Independent Examiner, Vincent Blake, be invited to 

continue in this role for the year to follow (Robin let us know that we pay £500 annually for 

Vincent’s services) – a show of hands approved that we appoint Vincent Blake as our 

Independent Examiner for another year. 

We in turn thanked Robin for his thorough and excellent work as our Hon Treasurer. 

9 Vicar’s Annual Review 

This was presented by Jo Woodliffe, Churchwarden: 

“Looking back over 2019 seems strange when we are all now so preoccupied with Covid-19.  

During 2019 we were heavily involved with the South Aisle roofing situation which thankfully 

has now come to an end.  

We have unfortunately been unable to fill the post of Verger after Jan Meryon left the post, 

so if you can help with that please let us know. Another vacancy is for our Health & Safety 

Officer as Mark Hammond left the area this Summer.  We also said goodbye to Natalie, our 

Children & Family Worker who took up a full time teaching post. The good news is that when 

we fill this post again the Nicholson Trust have pledged funding for 3 years.  

A sad loss to the Deanery Synod in 2019 was the death of Moreen Biron who had been an 
enthusiastic member for many years. 

 
A warm welcome to all those elected at our APCM this evening and a farewell to those who 
have stepped down:   Dee Benians and Mary Pennington.  In particular, we want to give 
special thanks to Mary who has given many years of service to the PCC - thank you Mary.  
Neither must we forget our various committees who do sterling work behind the scenes. 
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I know this is not a report for the now but 2019 seems such a long time ago. This year Fr 

Nigel and Liz moved from the Parish and we thanked them both for the 20 plus years of 

service to this Parish. Coronavirus arrived which has turned our world upside down with 

churches shutting down, no public celebration of the biggest festival in the Christian 

calendar, Easter and of course the postponement of this APCM and with that came 

extensions to terms of office. So we look forward to the future and some semblance of 

normality. 

 

Please remember the whole Church in this Vacancy and pray that we will not be without our 

own clergy for too long. However, with the Vicarage being let out for 6 months there will 

inevitably be a wait.  Sheila and I will do our very best to keep the Parish in a good state to 

hand over to our next incumbent. That process takes time and we will keep you posted when 

things start to move. 

 

Finally, thank you for having the confidence to let Sheila and I continue as Churchwardens 

for another year. We will need your help and prayers to get us all through the vacancy that 

now has the added stress of Covid-19.” 

10 Reports 

The meeting took the various Reports already submitted as read. 

Julia Lawrence made an amendment to her Deanery Synod report in that the meeting 

scheduled for 16 March 2020 did not in fact take place. 

11 Any Other Business 

There were no items for AOB. 

12 Date for APCM 2021 

We await confirmation from the Diocese as to when this will fall. 

Additional Item 

Robin Holliday, our Treasurer, wanted to acknowledge the enormous amount of work that 

Sheila and Jo, our Churchwardens, have had to take on, compounded by the difficulties of 

working with Government guidelines pertaining to the situation surrounding Covid-19 which 

are changing constantly.  Indeed, everyone expressed their sincere thanks for everything 

that Sheila and Jo continue to do for our Parish and we will all continue to give them our 

utmost support. 

 

Signed today as an accurate record: ………………………………………………… 

 

   Name:   ………………………………………………… 

 

Date:   ………………………………………………… 
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London House Report for year 2020  

APCM 2021 

 

We all know what a difficult year it has been due to the pandemic. London House has been closed 

for most of the year as all Church activities and lettings were suspended. The Choir, when they were 

able to sing, moved their robes to the ground floor rooms as social distancing was difficult upstairs. 

The Parish office remained open throughout. Cleaning staff was part-time furloughed for most of the 

time.  

The fabric of the building is looked after by the Fabric Committee. The exterior was painted, and 

repairs carried out to the woodwork.  Gutters were cleaned. The Fire Risk Assessment flagged up 

work on the doors and extending the smoke detectors. As London House is Grade II listed, 

permission to work on the doors and extend fire detectors is required by Wealden District Council. 

This is ongoing. The carpet was cleaned in the summer. 

Concerns from handbell ringers regarding mould on the handbell case was addressed by improving 

the ventilation to the cupboard. 

Thanks go to all the Committee. We are still without a chair and Jo, who has been on the committee 

in many guises for nearly 20 years, has expressed a wish to step down. That would leave a vacancy 

for a secretary. 

 

Committee 

Chair: vacant 

Secretary: Jo Woodliffe 

Booking Secretary: Jeanette Hore 

Housekeeping: Liz Kittimaster 

Member: Jenny Begeman 
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MAYFIELD PCC - PARISH GIVING REPORT 
YEAR ENDING 31st DECEMBER 2020 

 
 

Parish Giving Report 31 December 2020 

The heart of our giving in the Parish is through the Parish Giving Scheme, which continues to be run 

nationally for Church of England parishes at no cost to them. The scheme works by the donor setting 

up a direct debit with the Parish Giving Scheme in the monthly amount one wishes to give to St 

Dunstan’s; they collect that amount and if it has been gift aided, apply for the tax credit amounting 

currently to 25% of the amount collected. The total is then remitted to the PCC within the month of 

the donation. Administratively it is wonderfully simple for the PCC and has saved hours of our time. 

The PCC are therefore most grateful to all those who are members and would encourage as many 

who would wish to join the scheme to do so, rather than contribute through the Sunday collection 

or other means. Thanks to a website upgrade, it is now very simple to do and can be done by visiting 

the Parish Giving Scheme website and following the donate links, which enables you to select St 

Dunstan’s and enables a regular donation to be set up. This also enables donations to be amended 

should you so wish. Alternatively they can help on 0333 002 1260. 

As at December 2020, there were 66 members of the St Dunstan’s scheme, up from 64 a year 

earlier, and during the year £32,532 was collected and a further £8,153 was received effectively 

from HMRC in respect of tax paid on those donations. The annual income was 0.6% down on the 

previous year.  Since the year end, numbers enrolled have slipped back to 64, and income reduced 

by 10.4%. 

The above numbers mask a significant amount of change with 9 new members and 7 leavers in 2020.     

In 2020 the PCC also remains very grateful to those who continue under the old scheme 

administered by Keith Sanderson and to those who give though the Charity Aid Foundation and by 

one-off payments.  

2020 also saw the coming of the digital giving age with a contactless donation cardreader now in 

Church and the establishment of Donate buttons for use on electronic communication and a QR 

code which allows donations to be given. These are already proving their worth, but I suspect are 

likely to be more important still into the future.  

Thank you to all who give so generously which enable the Church to pay its weekly bills. 

Finally, I would wish, on behalf of us all, to pay tribute to the work done by Lionel Robinson over 

many years as Stewardship Officer. His contribution has been enormous in many areas of church life 

but not least in the work he did to establish the PGS scheme in Mayfield and the introduction of 

digital means of giving, and his liaison with so many in the Parish in such a wonderful manner. He 

will be missed. 

 

Robin Holliday 

Treasurer 
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Mayfield St Dunstan’s Bellringers report - APCM April 2021 
 

2020 started normally enough. Stays, sliders, clappers and the bells in general were checked prior to a 

flurry of visiting ringers, including a quarter peal.  We welcomed a new ringer on our first practice 

night and Nicky Lee made steady progress, having one-to-one teaching sessions before each group 

practice night.  

 

James Morgan lost his rope on the 14th of January and in trying to get it back under control 

unfortunately broke his wrist. He did not ring again during the year but has continued to be a key 

member, submitting articles to the Village Newsletter. 

 

At our AGM Chris Waddell offered to fund our replacement ropes and we cannot thank her enough 

for her amazing offer. It has taken a long time to get them made, and we have not been able to hang 

them yet. 

 

Caroline Bethel-Motagalli & Alfie Poland have become full members of the Sussex County 

Association of Change Ringers (SCACR).  I attended the Diocese of Chichester C2 safeguarding 

training. 

 

Planning for a temporary exhibition area in the clock chamber was started, with old carpets & 

chipboard removed & found photos displayed. We are planning to have freestanding collapsible 

display units made by a local craftsman in a sympathetic style & material suitable to the space, 

available for Church Open Days and recruitment events. 

 

Our last significant ringing was February 26th (Ash Wednesday) when we rang half-muffled and then 

following our practice on 17th March the bells were silenced as the country entered lockdown. It 

wasn’t until 12th July that we could recommence, although this was only for church services (practices 

not being permitted). As we have such a large ringing chamber, even with the social distancing 

restrictions of 2m we were lucky to be able to ring 4 spaced bells (the 1, 3, 5, & 7).  Guidelines and 

our own Risk Assessment imposed washing hands, using alcohol gel & wearing face masks, touching 

only our own rope, side windows open, not being in the Tower for more than 15 minutes in total, and 

no-one else in the Tower for a further 72 hours. These restrictions meant that only ringers who could 

raise & lower their bells competently were able to ring. 

 

The re-start of ringing came just in time for Father Nigel’s last service on 19th July after which he 

was finally allowed to move to his new parish. For this special occasion we rang before & after the 

service. 

 

There was no ringing for Remembrance Sunday on 8th November as we had entered the second 

national lockdown and then the following day, 9th November, Lionel Robinson died - one of the 

original team that learnt to ring when the Mayfield bells were rehung in 1987; we miss him very 

much, and will feel it more acutely when we restart full Sunday ringing as he was a key member of 

our service-ringing team as a reliable, steady treble ringer, as well as a true gentleman & friend. We 

hope to be able to ring in celebration of his life when we are allowed.  

 

During the ‘Pray for the Nation’ initiative in November, a single bell was rung on Mondays & 

Thursdays at 6pm for 5 minutes, for which a rota was arranged.  With December restrictions 

preventing 2 or more households from mixing inside, we chimed the bell before Sunday service, 

initially in the vestry, and later in the ringing chamber. 

 

The relaxation of restrictions for Christmas Eve and Christmas Day meant that 4 bells were rung for 

services on those 2 days before the bells were silenced again. 

 

The team has kept in contact throughout lockdowns and restrictions via Tuesday night zoom meetings 

for virtual practices and socialising.  Our Ringing Master, made personalised training programs early 
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on, and an on-line platform for virtual ringing called Ringing Room has facilitated practicing many 

methods we would not normally be able to attempt. Hopefully, the learning of theory will help us all 

when we return to ringing real bells. 

 

David Skinner & Alfie Poland made us individual freestanding ‘bells’ tuned to Eb (as the Mayfield 

bells are) which were delivered to members in the hope that we could use them during our ‘Zoom’ 

meetings. Because of internet problems they were unfortunately not successful, but we were able to 

put something together on a YouTube video for the village on VE Day. They will be available to be 

put out for display in the exhibition area (as above) & may find other uses in future years.  

 

The weekly Zoom meetings have included sessions covering all aspects of bellringing, from the 

theory to history, how bells are made, and bells in other countries. We have also learnt a lot about 

each other with regular talks on items of interest and hobbies, including bee-keeping, running a 

cattery, hitch-hiking in Australia, and poetry.  

 

Although it has been extremely frustrating time we have bonded well & been a support for one 

another.  

 

Vanessa Kolberg 

Tower Captain 

Mayfield St Dunstan’s Bellringers 

March 2021 
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Annual Report for Messy Church 2021 

 
Messy Church is aimed at families and children must be accompanied. It helps 
families who may not come to Church to learn about it through various 
activities such as craft, music, Bible stories with teaching, art, icing biscuits or 
cakes, floral decorations, sports activities, outside activities such as gardening, 
or using the labyrinth and always ends with a shared meal donated by the 
parents. 
 
Messy Church is held as often as it is viable. Due to lockdown we only managed 
one session in 2020 on February 29th. The theme was ‘Jump into Spring’ and 
the activities were to do with Spring and Lent!  The poster was given out to the 
families to take home. The list below shows the activities we had. We had 17 
younger children plus 4 older ones who help with the bases. 
 
We have a team of approximately 18 helpers some who help every time and 
others who help occasionally. This includes some older youngsters who have 
joined the team to help run a base etc.  Messy Church is ecumenical with 
helpers from St Thomas’ Church and Colkins Mill Church as well as  
St Dunstan’s. 
 
We have approximately 70 children on the register. Some come regularly and 
others come occasionally. Our average attendance is 19, sometimes over, 
sometimes under. 
 
Every theme has a Biblical link or Church Festival and Bible Story. 
 
Margaret Neve 
 

 

PANCAKES – Lent begins on Ash Wednesday which is a day of fasting. So on the day before, people 
would use up their milk, eggs and flour and make pancakes. Enjoy your pancake. 

NEW LIFE – Spring and Lent brings new life. Have a close look at the inside of a flower …. be a 
scientist.  

POSY – make one up and take it home for someone special. 

SEEDS – plant some seeds and see the shape they grow into. (We will also look at how tiny a 
mustard seed is!!) 

JUMPING – let’s have a competition…..who has the most energy. 

LENT POSTER – Lent is a time to grow closer to God. Explore some ways on your poster. 
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WISHING WELL TREE – Lent is a time for sharing and caring; we will put our ideas on our tree. 

FOOTSTEPS ON THE JOURNEY – the six weeks of Lent has some very important times to remember 
and we are asked to try hard to become better people. We will put our footprints and ideas on the 
long road to Easter. 

LENT CARD – make a beautiful Lent card using some material. 

HIDE the ALLELUIA – we will put the Alleluia word in a special place until Easter Sunday! 

 

LENT is a time to: 

Say our prayers 

Say sorry 

Do good things for the environment and for each other 

Give up a treat and give the money to a charity instead 

Get closer to God 
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JUMP INTO SPRING 

Messy Church at St Dunstan’s 

Saturday 29th February  10am – 12 noon 

with shared lunch 

 

Welcome and thank you for coming to Messy Church. Our theme 

today has been chosen because tomorrow is the first Sunday of 

LENT.  The word LENT comes from a word meaning LENGTHEN; the 

lengthening of days in Spring coincides with the six week period in 

which the Christian Church prepares to celebrate Easter. The six 

weeks of LENT are a time of prayer, reflection and great symbolism. 

We hope you enjoy the activities which help us to understand a 

little more about LENT…..so let’s JUMP INTO SPRING together. 
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Annual Sunday Club Report 2021 

 

As we have not been able to meet face-to-face this year, e-mails have been 

sent to each family which have included the Gospel reading for each Sunday, 

Bible notes, questions and discussions on the reading. It has also included 

colouring, word searches, mazes, crafts to do at home or anything that would 

help everyone to understand the Gospel reading. Quite an assortment was 

sent to cover various age groups as well as a questionnaire.  One or two photos 

were received to go on the e-news of youngsters doing some of the activities.  

Some of the families have read the prayers or readings via Zoom and it has 

been nice to see some on the Zoom services. 

The online lessons have mainly come from the usual ‘Roots’ magazine plus 

various other resources. I have sent out each week to Sunday Club Families 

and Nicky has also put it all onto the Parish website. A copy of the 1st page or 

poster is sent to Julia which she uses to put on the e-news too. At Christmas, 

with help from my son, I learnt how to make a small video which also went to 

each family with a short message. This was a suggestion from Julia.  Hopefully 

with all of this plus some e-mails going to and fro we have all managed to stay 

in touch until we can meet again. The e-mails will continue for as long as 

needed. During lockdown some Safeguarding training has been completed 

online which is done on a regular basis. 

Thanks to Karen, Alison and Geoff for your help and support both face to face 

and during lockdown. 

 

Margaret Neve 
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Rotherfield Deanery Synod 
Annual Report 

1st April 2020 to 31st March 2021 
 

 
Various meetings scheduled to take place during the year had to be cancelled due to the 
coronavirus pandemic.  However, two meetings took place via Zoom:  Wednesday 3 
November 2020 and Tuesday 23 March 2021. 
 
Deanery News 

During the year, the Deanery said farewell to Fr Nigel Prior (St Dunstan’s) and welcomed 

Archdeacon Edward Dowler (Priest-in-Charge, St John’s Crowborough); and curates Rev Sandi 

Wickens (Rotherfield) and Trevor Harrison (Deacon, Groombridge). 

Deanery Accounts 

At the November Meeting, Deanery Treasurer Mike Singleton, presented the 2021 Parish 

Contribution Proposals for approval.  The figures show that in 2021, it is anticipated that 

overall the Deanery will meet 95.2% of its share payment to the Diocese.   

Speakers 

The November Meeting, a Diocesan Autumn Meeting with video presentation, was led by 

Lesley Lynn (Chair of Finance Committee and Credit for Mission Group), Tim Redding 

(Diocesan Finance Director) and Archdeacon Edward Dowler.  The March Meeting focussed 

on the Church and the environment with speakers Bishop of Lewes, Will Hazlewood, and 

Penny Evans (Ticehurst) informing us of the ‘Eco Church’ scheme. 

Deanery Reps 

At the St Dunstan’s APCM held 1 October 2020 the following were elected as Deanery 
Representatives for a three-year term:  Julia Lawrence, Karen Mack, Pam Mather and Denise 
Packham. 
 

 

 
Julia Lawrence  
(on behalf of the Deanery Synod Representatives)                                
 
Friday 26th March 2021 
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St Dunstan's Church Flower Guild 

Report for APCM 2021 
 

Owing to Covid, we did not have an AGM in February 2021 so there is very little to report.  

We did not do any posies for Mothering Sunday this year as the Church was shut.  We could 

not do lilies for Easter last year as the Church was shut. 

 

We should have had 4 weddings in 2020 but they all had to be cancelled.  I am hoping that 

we will manage to have some this year, although at the moment I have not heard a word! 

 

At Harvest we did a few arrangements which all looked very nice.  In November a few of us 

decorated the coffin with roses in memory of Lionel Robinson, a wonderful friend and 

member of St Dunstan’s Church.  

 

At Christmas we only decorated 4 arrangements as the Church was locked.  As I have been 

in ‘lockdown’ for over a year, I am afraid I can hardly remember what day it is! 

 

As far as I know we still have 14 members.  Let’s hope 2021 will turn out to be a happier 

year for all of us. 

 

We did get a £100 donation from the PCC this year, together with a very kind donation of 

£100 from Felicity Robinson in memory of Lionel. 

 

Sorry for the short report. 

 

With best wishes for 2021 

 

Sheila Humphrey 

Chairman 

 

21 March 2021 
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St Dunstan’s Parish Church 

Mayfield  Fabric Committee report to APCM MAY 2021   
   

Information covers the period up to mid-March 2021  

 

The members of the Committee are:  Jo Woodliffe (Churchwarden and acting Chairman), Tony 

Woodliffe (Secretary), Jenny Begeman, , Neil Wade and Sem Kyegombe. Our Architect is John Bailey 

of Thomas Ford and Partners. 

Meetings were held in March, July, September, November and January. 

London House 

Following on from the recommendations of the Health and Safety inspector a programme of 

improvements has been initiated to improve the fire safety of London House. The building is Grade ll 

listed so any major works are subject to listed building consent. This is a tortuous process, impeded 

by Covid restrictions and has delayed commencement of the work. The lock of the front door has 

been changed to a rim lock type to allow key-less exit from the building whilst still requiring the use 

of a key to enter from the outside. Other planned works include modification and/or replacement of 

relevant fire doors and extension of the smoke detector system in the cellar to cover the area which 

lies beneath the Middle House delicatessen. 

The front and rear elevations and the front door portico were repaired and repainted. 

St Dunstan’s Church 

The work recommended by Parker & Son to address the rainwater leak at the junction of the South 

Aisle and the tower buttress has been completed by Parker’s and appears to be successful, thus 

solving a problem which has baffled builders and architects for several decades. 

Loose capping stones on the South porch roof have been re-set. 

The Architect carried out the Quinquennial Inspection in June and reported that the building was in 

good order. The only urgent recommendation was that the bird’s nest debris be removed from the 

belfry and that the gap between the spire base and the tower wall header be closed to prevent 

further ingress of potentially damaging guano, using stainless steel mesh. A subsequent inspection 

of the spire revealed some deterioration of spire base timber cross members. Parker’s have been 

engaged to attend to these tasks and work will be carried out in March ‘21. Fortunately, this work 

will be carried out under a “List B” Archdeacon’s licence. 

An Electrical Installation Condition survey was carried out by B&K Electrical Contractors and no 

serious faults were reported. Faults in minor components were identified and the vestry lights 

flagged for replacement as they would fail current safety standards. All electrician’s 

recommendations have been carried out. Tower emergency lighting has been upgraded. 

The Lutron Church lighting system was not surveyed as the current report, dated July 2017 does not 

need to be renewed until 2022. 

The central heating boilers are now under an annual service contract provided by Payne’s Heating 

and Plumbing Services Ltd. 

Annual maintenance was carried out on fire extinguishers in St Dunstan’s and London House. 

The lightning conductor was tested in July 2020. 



18 | P a g e  2 8 / 0 4 / 2 1  
 

The gutters in London House and St. Dunstan’s were inspected and cleared by Parker’s under a new 

annual contract in November. 

Concerns have been expressed over the suitability of the environment in the Parvis Tower room for 

the storage of sheet music. Rust proof staples and paper clips have been purchase and a recording 

Thermometer/Hygrometer has been installed for long term monitoring. 

 

 

 

Tony Woodliffe 
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Report of the Safeguarding Officer  2020/2021 

Safeguarding remains at the heart of all we do as a parish. We aim to protect people from harm in all 

our activities, especially children, young people and vulnerable adults. We have had no incidents or 

reports which have had to be investigated or referred on within the last year. Because of the 

pandemic, this last year has seen many of our youth activities/services temporarily closed, however, 

all relative training and DBS checks have been kept up to date.  

Compliance  

We are in compliance with all relevant guidance outlined by the Diocese.  

Safer Recruitment  

We continue to use the independent safeguarding charity thirtyone:eight (formally known as CCPAS) 

for Disclosure Barring Service checks (DBS). Any person requiring a DBS check or update should 

contact the Safeguarding Officer.  

All DBS checks can now be made portable through their update service, meaning you no longer 

require different DBS checks for different institutions.  

Through the Pandemic, identity verification has been allowed to take place online using scans and 

photos of original documents. However, when it is safe to do so, I will need to see the original, hard 

copies.  

Training  

We ensure that all leaders and helpers are trained to the appropriate level. The Diocese has recently 

moved all their training courses online only and renamed their Safeguarding courses to the 

following:  

 Basic Awareness (formerly C0) 
This is required training for anyone involved in working or volunteering with children and/or 

vulnerable adults in a church context, and is recommended for anyone else who wants a 

basic level of safeguarding awareness. It is an essential pre-requisite for the other core 

training modules.  

 

 Foundation (formerly C1)  
This is required for anyone who has safeguarding responsibilities or has contact in their 

church role with children and/or vulnerable adults. It is a pre-requisite for Leadership 

training.  

 

 Leadership (formerly C2)  
This is required for anyone who has safeguarding leadership responsibilities or responsibility 

for leading activities with children and/or vulnerable adults. Currently the Leadership 

module is only available to Clergy and Safeguarding Officers – this is temporary due to Covid, 

other positions requiring a refresher Leadership course have refreshed their Foundation 

training for now.  

Everyone is required to refresh their training every three years in order to keep up to date with all 

the latest safeguarding practices. People are reminded and advised on how to book onto their 

relative training courses in good time. 
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Activities and Practices - Simple Quality Protects (SQP)  

We currently hold Level One of the SQP Assessment.  

Simple Quality Protects is a relatively new Safeguarding programme launched across the Diocese. It 

is designed to improve Safeguarding at Parish level and make the achieving of high standards as 

straight forward as possible. We have assurance from this audit that we are following good practice 

and we continue to update and introduce new practices and procedures where necessary.  

The PCR2  

PCR2 stands for ‘Past Cases Review 2’ and is a national independent review of the handling by the 

Church of safeguarding cases over many years. The purpose of the PCR2 is to ensure that all known 

cases of concerns about the behaviour of clergy and church officers towards children and vulnerable 

adults have been dealt with appropriately. It also seeks to identify and address those cases which 

have not been acted upon appropriately. It has been carried out in all parishes in all Diocese in the 

Church of England.  

The PCR2 was launched by the Church of England in August 2019. The Diocese of Chichester 

launched the project in an ad clerum from the Bishop of Chichester, The Rt Revd Dr Martin Warner 

on 20th February 2020. The project ran throughout 2020 and due to the national restrictions during 

COVID-19 was to be completed by Spring 2021.  

Before his departure, together with Father Nigel, we completed and submitted our Declaration Form 

with no note of concern.  

 

If you have any concerns concerning Safeguarding please contact the Safeguarding Office directly. Or 

alternatively contact the Diocesan Safeguarding Team at safeguarding@chichester.anglican.org Or 

directly to our Diocesan Adviser, Colin Perkins on 01273 425030 / 07500 771210  

Further policies and advice are available to download from: 

https://safeguarding.chichester.anglican.org/policies 

 

Karen Dines Safeguarding Officer  

April 2021  

07799 417972 

karendines@btinternet.com   

mailto:safeguarding@chichester.anglican.org
https://safeguarding.chichester.anglican.org/policies
mailto:karendines@btinternet.com
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St. Dunstan’s Parish Church, Mayfield 

Music Report April 2021 

 

This year, courtesy of Covid 19, has had a devastating effect on choirs and 

singing, and there is not a great deal for me to report. 

After the first lockdown, the choir did produce a number of virtual anthems, and 

I am very grateful to Philip James for all of his time and efforts in editing the 

recordings.   Also, to Mike Hand-Bowman who recorded some ‘live’ anthems.   

Working virtually with a choir is a truly joyless experience, and I hope that we 

will never have to repeat the exercise again.  

October allowed the choir to resume at reduced numbers, which was hugely 

welcomed by everyone.   Thanks to the Chancel space, it was possible to draw 

up a rota of singers, which worked very well indeed, and we had four or five 

weeks of near normal activity. 

As soon as the plans for our Nine Lessons and Carols had been confirmed, we 

were into the second lockdown.  All of the choir were given music for the Carol 

services to work at home, in addition to making some recordings.  I did for a time 

wonder whether we had perhaps set our sights too high with some of the carols, 

and with the lack of any rehearsals together for a whole month.  I was however, 

genuinely delighted by the Carol Services that we produced, and the choir 

should be enormously proud of what was achieved in extremely challenging 

circumstances. 

January brought the third lockdown and a return to furlough leave until Holy 

Week.  The guidelines were so restrictive that Holy Week involved a very small 

number of singers.  It was good to be able to do some new repertoire with a 
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minimal number of singers, and Will Todd’s haunting ‘Ave Verum’ seemed to 

really strike a chord with the clergy and congregation on Maundy Thursday.  

The choir has now happily returned to a rota-based system which is likely to stay 

in place until social distancing ends.  There is a tentative plan to join with 

Salisbury Cathedral Choir again during the last weekend of June, but this again, 

is dependent on social distancing rules being relaxed after June 21st.  Everyone 

is holding their breath! 

From September, I would like to focus on restarting singing for children again 

within the Church, and possibly some stand-alone project-based singing events, 

so that we can all make up for lost time. 

 

Andrew Benians  

26th April 2021 
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STEWARDSHIP AND GROWTH REPORT FOR APCM 2021 

Regrettably much of the work of this sub-committee has been curtailed in the past year due 

to the coronavirus pandemic restrictions and maintenance of the status quo during the 

vacancy. 

 

STEWARDSHIP 

After the initial launch of the ‘Our Church, Our Challenge, Our Choice’ initiative in February 

2020, a further roll out had to be delayed.  When covid restrictions eased, a house-to- house 

leaflet drop took place across all dwellings in Mayfield and Five Ashes early in July.  This 

triggered a reasonable response but only sufficient to cover an eventual shortfall in giving due 

to the passing or moving away of members of the congregation. 

 

Additional appeals for funds have been made via Enews, with QR code and Donate Button 

facilities introduced to facilitate giving.  

 

It was with great sadness that our Parish Giving Officer, Lionel Robinson, passed away in late 

2020 and at the time of writing a replacement has yet to be found.  We remain extremely 

grateful to Lionel for his discreet and dedicated commitment to this role in recent years. 

 

GROWTH 

As it became apparent that we were in for the long haul with the pandemic, with physical 

limitations to meeting in church, attention turned to reaching our congregation online.  Initial 

endeavours involved putting together filmed services for transmission via YouTube.  We are 

enormously grateful for the expertise of Philip James and Mike Hand-Bowman and for the 

involvement of Deacon Di, members of the congregation and the online CofE music resources 

that made this possible.  Despite a successful transition to live ‘Zoom’ services, live streaming 

became the preferred mode of online offering.  Services resumed in church on 7th March, but 

we have provisionally extended live streaming to enable participation of those preferring to 

remain at home.  It is generally acknowledged within the wider church, that an online 

presence has become the norm during the past year and that it is here to stay.  It remains to 

be seen whether St Dunstan’s whole-heartedly embraces this option in the future. 

 

We look forward to a time when Covid restrictions are lifted and we can freely and fully 

engage in ideas to promote growth in our church. 

 

Committee Members 

Julia Lawrence (Chair) 

Jo Woodliffe 

Sheila Rait 

Robin Holliday 

Charles Marshall   

JL 21-4-14 
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APCM REPORT 

MONDAY TOTS – 2020/2021 

 
Unfortunately due to Covid-19 restrictions we have not been able to run our 

Monday Tots group.  We very much hope to resume our sessions just as soon 

as circumstances allow and look forward to welcoming all our regular and 

indeed any new families that would like to come and join in the fun! 

 

Karen Mack & The Team 

April 2021 

 

 

 


